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CHAIR MATEO: The Housing and Human Services Committee for November 16, 2005 will
come to order. Members, good morning, and thank you very much for allowing the Chair
to call the meeting to order a little later than normal. I wanted to introduce to you in the
audience, we have from Baldwin High School, we have a ... we're all familiar with the
Student Teacher that's involved in bringing this class to the Chamber, Shannon Alueta.
And she brought with her the Baldwin High School Sophomore and Senior English as a
second language students. And for your information, what you're looking at these
students are representative of the Philippines, the Marshallese Islands, Tonga, the Turk
Islands, and Hawaii. And the young individual from Hawaii part of the English as a
second language because he went to the Immigrant Program. So, in fact, English is a
second language. So thank you all very much for coming and sitting in. And, Shannon,
of course, again, you're always welcome to come home any time you're ready. So,
Shannon, come on up to the podium.
MS. ALUETA: Good morning, Mr. Chair, Committee Members. It's so nice to see you again.
Thank you very much for having us visit you today. As Mr. Chair already stated, we do
need to find opportunities for our young people to learn about local government and
especially since many of them come from countries where government is very different.
We have a just really quick presentation of leis for you. Go ahead. Thank you very
much for having us again.
(pause - leis are being presented by the students to Council members and Committee Staff)
MS. ALUETA: I'd also like to introduce my mentor teacher, Diane Nakoa. She's there in the
audience. I'm actually teaching under her and these are actually her students. I'm just
assisting today. Thanks very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Diane, thank you very much. Shannon, again, thank you. And
students, welcome. Members, getting back to our business. For the record, the Members
present with us this morning - the Vice Chair of the Committee Member Joe Pontanilla.
The Committee Members present this morning - Charmaine Tavares, Jo Anne Johnson.
Excused this morning is Mr. Hokama. Also with us are Committee staff - our Analyst,
Lance Taguchi and Gayle Revels, as well as our Secretary, Yvette Bantilan. From the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, the Director Ms. Lee, Ms. Alice Lee. And
from the Corporation Counsel- Ed Kushi, Jr.
Before going into the public testimony, the Chair would like to take this opportunity to
acknowledge and recognize Member Anderson. Member Anderson, Chair of the Water
Resources Committee, graciously gave up her committee time, her scheduled committee
meeting time to the Housing and Human Services Committee, so we swapped dates so
that I could meet another commitment that was earlier scheduled. So to Ms. Anderson,
thank you very much for your generosity.
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Going into public testimony, we have one individual signed up to testify. That individual
is Meleana Higgins. And as the testifier comes down, this will be a real good time for
everybody to tum your pagers and your cell phones off so there would be no
interruptions. Good morning .
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
MS. HIGGINS: Good morning, Chairman Mateo and fellow Council members. I'm Meleana
Higgins and I'm testifying this morning for the 201G Affordable Housing Project. And
I'm testifying on behalf of Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc. And at Maui Economic
Opportunity, I am the Housing Director and Property Programs Manager. And we just
want you to know that MEO is in full support of you approving the affordable housing
project before you today. This is the Central Maui Senior Housing Project in Kahului
adjacent to the Kahului Post Office. And this is under the 201G process that is afforded
us by the Hawaii Revised Statutes.
MEO strongly supports, as you know, housing development and especially for seniors in
our community. The proposed project will provide 39 one-bedroom rental units to
seniors that are at least 62 years of age with household incomes not exceeding 50 percent
of Maui County's median income, which is established by HUD. We especially support
development of affordable housing for seniors and this project will definitely help meet
that need. So we encourage your adoption today of the proposed resolution which is
entitled "APPROVING THE CENTRAL MAUl SENIOR HOUSING PROJECT
PURSUANT TO SECTION 201G-1l8 OF THE HAWAII REVISED STATUTES".
And we hope that the projects can be built quickly to meet this critical need for senior
housing here in Maui County. So, thank you. Mahalo.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, any questions for the testifier? Ms.
Higgins, we also have in receipt another letter of support from the Maui Nui Housing
Task Force as well.
MS. HIGGINS: Yes. And that would have to stand there. We have no one else testifying .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
HHS-l(3)

HRS CHAPTER 201 G AFFORDABLE HOUSING PROJECTS
(CENTRAL MAUl SENIOR HOUSING PROJECT)

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Ms. Higgins was the only individual signed up that
signed up to testify this morning. If there is anyone else wanting to testify at this point,
please come on down to the podium? Seeing no body advancing, Members, if there's no
objection, the Chair would like to close public testimony at this time.
3

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 16, 2005

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, looking at your agenda for this morning. On
November ih, Director Lee of the Department of Housing and Human Concerns
submitted an application for housing development pursuant to Section 201G-118, Hawaii
Revised Statutes, for the proposed Central Maui Housing, Central Maui Senior Housing
Project in Kahului, Maui. The project consists of 39 one-bedroom rental units, a
two-bedroom resident manager's unit, a 2,945 sq. ft. community center building, a
maintenance building and related site improvements. The project site is approximately
4.8 acres in size and we currently know this particular site as the swap meet site.
This morning, Director Lee will be providing a presentation with her team on the
201G-118 Project. And at this point, because we have her representatives and we have
other department personnel available with us this morning, we'll go right into the
presentations and the Chair will be turning over the time to Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you, Chair, and good morning everyone. We have this presentation organized
into basically three parts. The first part will be addressed by our consultant, Mike
Munekiyo. He will discuss the resolution and the exemptions requested. He can also
discuss the environmental assessment. The second part will be handled by Alvin
Yoshimori , if you have questions on the design of the buildings, details of the office
buildings, and the apartments and any other technical questions. And finally, I will
conclude with our proposed financing. So, Mr. Chair, if you don't mind, I'd like to call
up Mr. Munekiyo to begin.
CHAIR MATEO: Go right ahead. And Members and people doing the presentations, please
bear with us, we have some noise that's virtually out of our control that's ongoing. So
please speak a little louder when they do start up.
MR. MUNEKIYO: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Committee Members. My name is Mike Munekiyo.
Weare the consultants which we prepared the 201 G application as well as the
Environmental Assessment, and that process we just concluded earlier this year. Just
briefly as a background, the property or the subject of the 201G is a portion of the
so-called swap meet property and that portion encompasses only the senior housing
portion. You may recall earlier during the Land Use Committee proceedings where the
Change in Zoning and Community Plan Amendment were sought, that entire project
included County office buildings as well, but this 201 G does not include that portion of
the project. What I wanted to do very briefly is just go through the exemptions, which
accompanied the resolution which has been transmitted to the Committee, and very
briefly speak to the exemptions and the associated costs that would result or cost savings.
And so now I'm referring to Exhibit A of the resolution to adopt the 201G exemptions.
Exemption A - requests that an exemption be granted from the General Plan and
Community Plans without obtaining a Community Plan Amendment. As you recall, the
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project is currently community planned Public/Quasi-Public and so this exemption
permits the multi-family element to proceed on the project site.
Exemption B - requests a driveway fee exemption, which is a nominal amount.
Exemption C - requests exemption from wastewater fees and that is about $18,000.
Exemption D - requests exemptions from building permit/plumbing permit fees as we
move into the construction phase and that would equate to about $21,000.
Exemption E - relates to subdivision exemptions, and the item that has a cost impact is
Exemption #2, which seeks the exemption from the parks and playground assessment
requirements under Section 18.16.320, and that value of the exemption is about
$180,000.
Exemption F relates to the zoning again, Public/Quasi-Public. I would note that in
addition to the apartment units, there is a community center building within the senior
housing complex and this exemption allows the senior housing project, in its entirety, to
proceed not only in terms of the permitted use aspect but performance standards such as
heights, setbacks, so forth. Weare seeking an exemption on the off-street parking
ordinance for the senior housing units, whereas, two units or two stalls are required per
unit. We are asking for one stall because of the less or lower use, automobile use
requirement from senior tenants.
And finally, there is a request for exemption from grading and grubbing fees. Totaling
the exemption fee amount, roughly there would be a savings of about $220,000 to
$225,000 as a result of the exemption sought. And of course, the exemptions would also
allow the project to proceed as presented in the 201G application, both in terms of its site
plan and architectural plans.
So, at this point, Mr. Chairman, there are no questions, I can have Mr. Y oshimori speak
to the architectural aspect of the project.
CHAIR MATEO: Why don't we hear from the next gentlemen and then we can have the
Members ask questions of both.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Mr. Chairman, Council Members, my name is Alvin Y oshimori. I am the
Project Architect for this senior housing facility. At this time, I would like to kind of
walk you through the site as to the development of the complex. At present, our existing
grades on this 3.998 acres of land is at Elevation 8 to Elevation 6. We intend to utilize
the site into two facets what we consider Zone A and Zone B.
Zone A will be the housing complex and will be feeding off Kaulawahine Street in this
location. We will have a chain link separating the two parcels and we intend to have the
administration buildings located off Puunene Avenue and access will be strictly off
5
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Puunene Avenue. We intend to have approximately three catch basins to collect the
service runoff and will take with 18-inch barrels coming across to Puunene Avenue to
where McDonalds is and the 76 service station is. And we have box outlets there to pick
up the drainage. Okay. So all of the senior housing complex will exit off the residential
area, and the facilities for the commercial buildings will come off Puunene Avenue. At
the present time, we're restricted as to the access location because of the proximity to the
Post Office site. So our egresslingress has been designated in this area. So, at present,
we're working with the State Department of Transportation, Maui Division, as to what
impact our commercial building will have on Puunene Avenue and whether we're going
to require, they're going to require a deceleration lane. So that's going on at present.
Just for information purposes, on Building A, we've allocated which would be the
Housing Division office. It will be a two-story structure and we intend to have 40 stalls
for the 40 employees plus seven visitor stalls. Building B, which is the Immigration
Services Division, the Volunteer Center, the Office of Aging, and CDBG Program will
have approximately 13 employee parking and 26 visitor's stalls. And all will be located
all in this proximity here. So a total of 92 stalls.

In the senior housing section, we're going to have 40 stalls for the senior housing in lieu
of what the Code reads two stalls per unit. We're going to be reducing that stall count
to 40. The community center, which is located here, which is a one-story structure, will
have approximately 14 stalls with 27 parking for guests. So a total of 132 stalls are
required and we're provided 166 stalls, which means we have 34 excess stalls.
Now, the request for rezoning which you've just been through calls for about 4.5 acres of
land. And that was because we have a remnant piece here that we got rezoned for the
Salvation Armory site. The County intended to tum that over to the Salvation Armory.
Okay. Is this working?
CHAIR MATEO: Yes.
MR. YOSHIMORI: This is the senior housing building and it's gonna encompass approximately
... let me read the floor area here ... 12,400 sq. ft. of floor area, and will have 40
employees in here, and it will consist of two stories. So as you can see by the floor plan,
which I won't get into too much in detail unless you want me to, and they'll constitute of
the two story facility for them.
This is the exterior of the facility or consist of fiberglass shingle roofs on solid decking.
All of the walls be covered with what we call EF . . . EIFS which is, comes with an
integral color so we can prolong the recoating or painting of the new facility.
This is what we call Building B which includes the Immigrant Services Division,
volunteer center, CDBG, and Office on Aging, and this building is approximately 6,700
sq. ft. of floor area. This will be a one-story structure. Again, with the same materials as
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we're using for the senior housing complex. Again, fiberglass shingle roof, EIFS on the
wall with integral colors.
This is what we call Building C which is the community center building. We intend to
have a full kitchen service along with storage areas, offices, and a assembly area.
Approximately 100 people can be utilize the facility in this area, and also we're gonna
have the managers office and a laundry facility located along with men and toilet ... men
and women toilets.
This will be the character of the recreation. Building C what we call the multipurpose
building. Again, same materials with the walls, and we're gonna have a decorative
element along the beam line.
Our last building . . . (pause) . . . is the units for the senior citizens. There will be a
one-story complex consisting of five units within a building complex consisting of eight
buildings. We'll have a . " the entry area will come into this area here along with the
hallway, a bedroom, with a private enclosed lanai, a handicap shower and toilet facilities,
a closet located in this area, the kitchen area, and the living area, and a small
semi-enclosed lanai. The unit is approximately 677 sq. ft. And we do have one more
unit which is the manager's unit which is identical to this except it's gonna have another
wing here which will house two more bedrooms. Any questions?
CHAIR MATEO: Members ... Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Pontanilla, before you start your questions,
the Chair would also like to recognize Member Molina for joining us this morning who is
not a Committee Member, but we welcome your participation, Mr. Molina. Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Of the 39 units all of 'em will be constructed
for the disabled as far as-MR. YOSHIMORI: Yes ... with the exception, Councilman Joe, that the, the kitchen area and
the bathroom counters will not be, but all of the showers will be accessible for the
handicap. So we may work out a system I mean as far as how many units we want to be
handicap accessible for the kitchen and the bathroom counters 'cause it calls for a
different kind of design, you know, like we have to lower the counters, it has to have
room for wheelchair access. So if that's the case then maybe "x" number of units will be
allocated fully handicap accessibility.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So the determination will be made by the Department as far as
the number of units constructed for the disabled?
MS. LEE: Yes, Council members. It'll probably be dependent on how much money we have.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Chair, one more question. In regards to the chain link to
separate the two parcels, why is that? Can we do away with the chain link fence
separating the parcels?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Is that question directed to me?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Db ... yeah.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Okay. The reason we did that we didn't want people walking through the
facility to gain access from Puunene to Kaulawahine, but we do have man gates, and we
do have gates for emergency vehicles to pass through getting from Puunene access to the
senior housing complex, and that was upon request from the Police Department and the
Fire Department.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Members, any additional questions? Mr. Molina
followed by Member Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Mr. Chair, I'll yield to Member Johnson.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thanks very much for going through this. One of the
questions I have is when the traffic comes into the complex, because Puunene is
relatively congested, I think we also have our copy, and you've only got the one
ingress/egress point, from a safety perspective I'm a little concerned about that even if
you have your storage lanes or decel lanes, but will this be that you can only enter the
complex if you're headed towards let's say the Dairy Road direction, if you're headed in
that direction, will you only be able to make . . . you know how they do it at the post
office where it's like . . . well, I guess they do left tum
but it creates a lot of
congestion, or will you be having multiple I guess interaction with the traffic with being
able to make a left hand tum into the complex which you would have to then cross
traffic?
MR. YOSHIMORI: I think what's happening, Councilman Jo Anne, we're looking at working
with DOT right now highways-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Db-huh.
MR. YOSHIMORI: --and we're looking at possibly putting in a pocket lane for a left tum entry
into the site and they'll ... they may require us to put a decel zone for a right tum into
the site. So at the present moment we're working with the Department of Transportation
Highways Division as to what'll be the workable and safest solution.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and for my purposes, you know, what I'm thinking is
that if you allow particularly because MEO buses will be coming in to serve many of the
seniors, they are a larger vehicle. Your access way is maybe gonna be in conflict with
some of that traffic. So I don't know ... have you looked at the possibility where you
could only do like right tum out and then only right tum in with no crossing of the traffic
with a storage lane have you looked at that?
MR. YOSHIMORI: We've talked to Department of Transportation for that reasons that I
respect, and it's something they kind of locked us out. They have what I call a lock out
area where no access is granted on this particular fayade because of the post office traffic,
but they did tell us however in the event that the post office moves, this post office will
remain and just be a regular post office and not a central point. At that time they may
consider granting us on maybe another look at possibly coming up here.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But even now would it be possible, because if you don't
allow the traffic ... let's say if you're headed towards Kaahumanu Avenue and you have
to cross that traffic, Puunene is generally congested anyway. It's very difficult to get
across there. So even if it was a little bit more awkward but so that the traffic would be
flowing all in one direction, which would be principally you're turning right headed
towards Dairy Road, or you're coming down Puunene and then you're making a right
tum into the property, would that be a possibility rather than having these two turns?
MR. YOSHIMORI: We can certainly talk to Department of Transportation and see if we can
obtain the approval to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, I'd really be interested in seeing that.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Sure. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, and Mr. Chair, the other question is
just for Director Lee when you know the time is appropriate.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Kane ... excuse me. Mr. Molina followed by Member
Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Yoshimori.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: What is the total square footage or area that will be taken up
by the proposed County structures?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Okay.

9

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 16, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I guess that would include the parking stalls as well
the .... for the County buildings or the-MR. YOSHIMORI: You wanted the floor area first?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, just the area related to the County buildings, the
proposed County buildings-MR. YOSHIMORI: You're talking about acreage or building area?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Building area.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Okay. The Building A is about 12,600 sq. ft. Building B, which is a
smaller building located here, is about 6,700, and we have a total of 92 parking stalls
here.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And Building B would be just a one-story building?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay. And Building A two story.

MR. YOSHIMORI: Building A is two stories.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And adding on I guess the building sizes and taking
into account all the parking stalls, so the total square footage would be what amount or
acreage?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Oh, the total acreage in building this area?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, that whole area.
MR. YOSHIMORI: It's about 1.67 acres.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And without any County facilities, if it were just all housing
units, how much more housing units could be put into that area?
MR. YOSHIMORI: We did that study and I can't remember.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I guess ...
MR. YOSHIMORI: But if I was to guess maybe about 25 more units.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
10

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County ofMaui

November 16, 2005

CHAIR MATEO: Member Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, talking about the egress and ingress of the ... on this
property, my understanding is that the senior housing portion would be access from
Kaulawahine Street, right?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So it's not gonna be making that left tum-MR. YOSHIMORI: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --off of Puunene Avenue or right tum don't have-MR. YOSHIMORI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Corne out the other way.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So most of the traffic would be for the, for the senior housing
or senior activities would occur off of that street is that correct?
MR. YOSHIMORI: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Tavares. Members, any additional questions? Hearing
none, thank you very much. Member, Member Johnson you had a question for the
Director Lee?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And this is just in regard ... and
sure you're gonna
be able to answer this, because we've got the, you know,
front portion let's say the
offices, and we have 40 parking stalls, could you explain about the employment ... you
know who's gonna be there and are these 40 parking stalls for 40 employees just gonna
serve the needs of the senior housing or is it for . . . you know and I think I know the
answer to it, but is it for other purposes? You know because obviously to people
watching this are gonna say wow, 40 employees to serve 39 affordable housing units or
senior housing units so if you could elucidate on that. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Yes ... (CHANGE TAPE) ...... most of the 40 employees really belong to the
Section 8 Program. The Section 8 Program has 1,500 clients and serves about 4,000
people. Much of this interaction with the clients is really done not at the office. Many
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HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County ofMaui

November 16, 2005

people who are on the rolls right now we communicate with them by mail or by phone.
So the ... their main purpose is really not to serve the senior housing project. And then
the other part of our Housing Division spends a lot of time on development issues such
as assisting with 201G applications, providing technical assistance to developers of
housing, and provides oversight to the Section 8 Program.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and Section 8 is also or at least the allowance that your
Department gets from Section 8 that would help with some of the expenses in regard to
not necessarily the building but operational expenses or is that not included?
MS. LEE: We plan to charge them approximately $115,000 a year for rent.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Okay. And then one obvious question is that because
we have such a need for senior housing and there is this waiting list or demand, because
these are one-story structures, why did you make a choice let's say not to go to the two
stories initially even though I realize that handicap may be, you know, an issue for some
individuals, it may not be for others. But could you at least give us some idea of will
there be a potential to go to two stories at a later time or was this just simply because
most of your clients are disabled or not able to go up to a second story?
MS. LEE: A lot of what's driving this project is funding availability. The other part to it is
design. We have very few two story, three story buildings in Kahului. And design-wise
even our two-story Housing Division office is going to seem a little different because we
are adjacent to a residential area on one side. We did not plan, and I need to check with
the architect, we did not plan to go to two stories because these are all individual units.
We find that right now the seniors prefer ground level, although there are some seniors I
would imagine wouldn't mind being on the second or third floors. But for our purposes,
we felt that it would fit better in the neighborhood if we stayed with the one story.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And these units then they'll have full kitchen and bath
and, you know, just like somebody's living unit?
MS.

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. One of the things that come to mind when I look at
the little community center building and I know that so many times it's also an issue, the
maintenance or, you know, trying to yet, I guess, look at staffing for who's going to take
care of this particular facility. I know we do have a little bit of a shortage at some of our
community centers because there's not enough, I guess, you know places to be rented
out. What would be the purpose or the primary purpose and the function of this
particular facility and its operation in the bigger picture? Are there other people that will
be coming on-site for event type things and how is this going to work?
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MS. LEE: We hope to make that site an additional site for our congregate program so we will be
serving meals, lunch meals at that site, and provide health and recreational information,
and activities for the residents there and the residents, the senior residents of Kahului.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, so it's not going to be like you can book the building
for a wedding or something and, you know, have a big party there?
MS. LEE: It wasn't meant to be that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MS. LEE: For that purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So it's just exclusively to serve the individuals in these units
as well as maybe some other seniors that are bused in?
MS. LEE: Yes. And also for government purposes, let's say you want to take your committee to
Kahului for some reason, maybe do a site inspection, that facility would be available to
any of the government agencies for meetings, etc.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, great. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair, and thank
you, Alice.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Johnson. Members, uh, Member Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is this project a package deal that we have to take the whole
thing - the housing and the offices together in this 201G? Is that the gist of it?
MS. LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And how much of the funding is intermixed? So the office
building funding and the senior housing funding, is it like two separate accounts so to
speak because you have sources, resources from elsewhere, right?
MS. LEE: Right. The Federal monies are primarily for the senior housing apartments. The
home funds are only for housing units and not for office buildings and so is the EDI
monies that we have written for and received from the Federal government. So, we have
roughly a little over $3 million for the senior housing apartments.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You have other funds for the senior housing?
MS. LEE: We have home funds approximately $2 million. We have EDI funds, which is
Economic Development Initiative Federal funds - almost a million. So that's $3 million.
We have CDBG funds.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I'm just talking about the senior housing part-MS. LEE: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --for now, and then we'll get to the next part.
MS. LEE: The CDBG funds are for the senior community center.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, for this one. Okay, so there are some CDBG funds.
MS. LEE: Yeah, for the senior center. And we have some additional unused housing funds that
could be either used for the senior housing or for the office buildings.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
portion of this project?

What is your total projected cost for the senior housing

MS. LEE: Between 4 and 5 million dollars.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And so of that 4 to 5 million dollars you have about 3, 4
million dollars in other funds?
MS. LEE: Approximately four.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Four. And is it already in the CDBG Program?
MS. LEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It got approved before or it's coming up for approval?
MS.

My understanding is that we received approval because that's the reason why they're
moving down to our facility, to the office. We weren't able to really charge them rent so
the other way was to ask their assistance for another part of the whole project. That
means they could contribute monies towards
community center.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. And going now to the office building portion of it, I
know you talked about the design being sensitive to the area and the heights. But
according to your layout here, am I to assume that Building 2A is the two-story building
and 2B is the one-story building. Is that correct?
MS. LEE: No, I think 2B is the two-story building.
CHAIR MATEO: No.
MS. LEE: Oh, I'm sorry, 2A. You're right, 2A is the two-story building. At one time it was
reversed.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And so why did it get unreversed? Because you're butting
up against a subdivision, residential subdivision, I would have thought you would put the
two-story building near the post office side.
MS. LEE: Yeah, that's one reason, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But it's not there now. The two-story building is near the
residential side. No, it is?
MS. LEE: The two-story building ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So the smaller layout - 2B is the two-story building. No,
that's one-story. Well, that's the one next to the post office. 2B is the one is on the
border? Could we have him come back and clarify this for us, please?
CHAIR MATEO: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Yoshimori ifhe'd be so kind.
CHAIR MATEO: Please recognize yourself again.
MR. YOSHIMORI: My name is Alvin Y oshimori. I'm here for clarifications. Councilman
[sic] Channaine, you're right. The 2B, for some reason, is not correct. That should be
A. And the 2A is suppose to be B.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, on the map?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. YOSHIMORI: So we did purposely put
two-story building adjacent to the post office
and the one-story adjacent to the residential zone.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, if that's a two-story building, well, now the corrected 2A
next to the post office, is that square footage correct - 6,000 sq. ft. in a two-story
building.
MR. YOSHIMORI: No, it's 12,000.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So the square footage is changed too then?
MR. YOSHIMORI: It's reversed.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, 12,600 about for that?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And 6,070 for the other one?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Correct. Oh, okay. That makes a lot more sense then. I
don't know if Mr. Yoshimori can address this or Ms. Lee can address this but in our last
discussion we talked about moving the buildings up to the street so that it was on the
street frontage and not have parking between, you know, starting off coming into a
parking so to speak. And in the, you know, I think with new design coming about they're
trying to move buildings more to the street so that it has more of a livable instead of a
strip mall affect. Was that taken into consideration? And is there still a possibility that
the design or the placement of these buildings can be tweaked to put them up on the street
and put the parking behind them?
MS. LEE: I'd have to defer to our architect.
MS. YOSHIMORI: Yes, there's a possibility of doing that. We did that before in the original
design and we kind of felt that maybe the impact of having the buildings close to the
highway would be too severe so we kind of rotated back the building so it's not as
conspicuous. And we do have a 30 ft. street frontage setback for the buildings and,
consequently, we would lose a lot of parking that we were fronting Puunene Avenue on,
which I don't know is a good thing or a bad thing but it did provide for us to have maybe
about 23 stalls along Puunene Avenue to be in the setback area. If we moved the
buildings back in a lineal footage along Puunene Avenue, we would not be able to park in
the 30 ft. setback area.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So 30 ft. setback is for highways?
MS. YOSHIMORI: Urn ... for some reason it was designated on this particular parcel that we
would have to respect a 30 ft. setback on the front yard.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And this is a State requirement ... State DOT?
MR. YOSHIMORI: It was a requirement for this particular parcel.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And you don't know who required it?
MR. YOSHIMORI: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
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MR. YOSHIMORI: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Yoshimori.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Tavares. Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Yoshimori, quick question. Maybe you know it and
hopefully you can answer this. Ifwe were to increase the density by going two stories on
every building, what would the cost be for the senior housing side?
MR. YOSHIMORI: I would guesstimate maybe double the cost.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Which would be?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Like $26,000. Twenty six million, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: For the whole thing.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: For the whole thing.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Yeah. And I think parking may restrict us as to how much we could
convert or how much building we could convert to be two story. We would be intruding
to a ... well, I wouldn't say intruding, but it would increase their parking count to
double, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Double.
MR. YOSHIMORI: The reason we never looked at the affordable housing to go to two story
because each one would have to be equipped with an elevator which runs about $85,000.
And for fire, we would need area of refuge for rescue.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Okay.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Kushi ... thank you very much, Mr. Yoshimori. I just
wanted to follow up on the question that Member Tavares asked a little bit ago regarding
housing project and the buildings being a part of a package. Could you comment on that
because what we're actually looking at in this particular application is the project itself
not inclusive of the buildings. So I'm kind of confused how the whole thing would be
considered as one package when we're not even addressing the buildings per se.
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Mr. Chair, the only comment I can make is what the documents speak for
itself and it's in your applications. And I believe several sections in your overview of
your application and not the resolution's application, it specifically states that although
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the project, "total project" is a senior housing center and various buildings and an office
building component, this thing before you today is just for the senior center. And the
resolution that we drafted the understanding we had was that these exemptions apply only
to the senior center project. So that's my only comment.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. So, Ms. Lee, could you comment on Corp. Counsel's reference
to the separation of both the housing project and the buildings as virtual two different
parts of your project?
MS. LEE: Mr. Chair, from the beginning since 2002 I have been coming before this body
talking about this project being a combination of office buildings and senior housing
units. And every year since then I've come to you for appropriations for the Federal
funds that we've received for the Housing building offices and the senior units. The
reason why I believe we ... exemptions apply to one and maybe not the other, is because
after we went through the Change in Zoning, the public buildings, office buildings are a
permitted use here and on this parcel, but we still needed some exemptions on the office
buildings, oh, excuse me, the senior apartments. So that's why there's some exemptions
that apply to one side and maybe not the other side. But essentially it was always this
combination. I've always talked about this combination and whether exemptions apply
to one side or both sides it's still basically a combination type ofproject.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay. So back to Corporation Counsel then. Director's Lee interpretation of
the application and your interpretation of the application defers. If we move a resolution
forward, what kind of difficulty will the other component of the project experience?
MR. KUSHI: Obviously I'm not prepared to answer that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: This is a total surprise to me. But what you have before you from our office is a
resolution approving the senior housing project. There's no mention about two office
buildings period.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay. Ms. Johnson, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right in the preface and this is maybe where the issues are
coming in. It says, on the second paragraph under the Preface, it says, a related project
component which is not part of the Section 20lG-118 HRS application is a construction
of two County office buildings. And then it goes on to describe, you know, what will be
there. But it says right in the Preface and I think that's where this confusion is coming in
because I have no problem with moving it forward in its entirety because of the fact that
it has always been presented as kind of a package. But with regard to my understanding
of the actual 201 G, it is only applicable to housing. It's not applicable to offices. That's
my limited understanding.
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So, Mr. Kushi, if at some point in time let's say that the office buildings were to be at
some future date converted or had the potential if the Council so chose to be used for
housing, how would that be viewed in terms of this application? Like let's say right now
they're proposed as a separate component which is not part of the 201G application. But
let's say that we decided or this Committee advised, you know, perhaps a revised
submission and they were included as housing, how would that be viewed? Or let's say
with the potential that they could be converted to housing at a later time if the County
constructed a larger office building? Or would we not be permitted to do that at all
because we can't make any changes to the application?
MR. KUSHI: Member Johnson, I respond to your question in two phases. One, as far as the
201G process itself, they call for preliminary plans and specifications and after you
approve it, approve them, provided you approve them then they become final if they
don't substantially deviate. So if you approve an office building and then it changes into
a housing project, it substantially deviates.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: So that's a problem there. The first instance is that you should approve only
what's before you. You can't say I approve building Type X now and hope in the future
it would tum into building Type B, you know. So, we will say that, you know, you have
to approve what you look at now.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and what we're looking at now is just strictly the
housing according to your interpretation?
MR. KUSHI: According to what's before you.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: I mean, obviously, there's a failure to communicate here somewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And I apologize too, Mr. Chair, because you know I
read most of the other stuff and we had many presentations and this is the first time that
this issue has really arisen. So I do appreciate you asking the question.
The other question that I do have in regard to the actual funding sources for the housing
would be in the case, let's say, of U.S. Department of Agriculture Rural Development
monies, is any of that available for the senior housing portion or any portion of this
particular project through Rural Development?
MS. LEE: We tried all the different Federal sources and this is what we've come up. Usually
the USDA looks at loans for this type and really we're not interested in a loan from them
because the loan that we've discussed with them in the past is higher than ... the interest
rate is higher than what we can get else where.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And let's say this project was being done by Lokahi or some
other entity, would there be an advantage for a nonprofit to do this or is there a greater
advantage for government to undertake this because we can get revenue sources to help
support it that would not be available to Lokahi?
MS. LEE: It's possible for them to do this project; however, it will be ... there would be more
challenges because HUD requires that the developer own the property. Then we would
have a difficulty with bond funds if we went that route or any other type. But anyway
there would be a lot of challenges.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And my final question, Mr. Chair, is to Mr. Kushi.
Let's assume that all we have before us right now is what's in the application and I'm
going to take you at your word that this is all that's before us and that's also in the
application. If we approve the housing portion, what happens to this other part because
this is all submitted together within the documents that we have before us? It's submitted
as a package. How are we to view that at a subsequent time?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Kushi.
MR. KUSHI: Let me try, Member Johnson. The resolution you have before you strictly deals
with the senior housing project 39 one-bedroom rental units and et cetera, et cetera. No
reference to office buildings. The application itself, you know, it's entitled application
pursuant to Section 210G-118 Hawaii Revised Statutes. And it clearly differentiates
what the application is before you and it's consistent with that resolution before you.
Although the application does contain the entire project - the office buildings, et cetera,
et cetera, as well as the EA that was done, includes the office buildings, et cetera, et
cetera, I don't see that as a take it or leave it situation because as you say, as you said, the
201 G is only to do with housing. So... let me say this, there are some 201 G
applications which have a non-housing component attached to the same if they are
integrated related. But this is not the case here. Let me also say that from what I
understand is that this body just recently passed zoning, community plan amendment
ordinances, and based on those entitlements for this property, the office development
side, as I understand it, can go on and proceed at will without ... unless they want some
exemptions they need to corne back but not in the 201 G fashion. And I understand that
this property is not part of the SMA district.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I really appreciate that, Mr. Kushi, because you know
the line of questioning I was getting a little confused about the co-mingling, you know,
because I basically took it that it was all one component because that's always the way
we've had it presented whether some Members agree or disagree, you know, with that
approach I think that, you know, at this point, Mr. Chair, I don't have any additional
questions, but I have no problem with, you know, moving this forward.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate that the project for the
senior housing is presented as a total package so that we know what the intentions are of
the Administration, and Ms. Lee has been talking about this project or project like this for
ages ... not that she's that old. But what we are approving today or asked to approve or
act on is the senior housing portion of it. I think that when we passed the zoning change
and the community plan change to Public/Quasi-Public, whatever permitted uses are
permitted under that category, under that zoning classification, will be allowed anywhere
on the property because it is zoned Public/Quasi-Public. Now, the part I think that we
have control or oversight of is when they come in for the money to do the project, the
other project. And we may see some requests to complete out the senior housing project
also. But at least we will still have the opportunity to review what's going on in that
front parcel, and I'm sure we'll have lively discussions whenever that proposal comes
down through the budget. And I guess you're going to submit something this budget
time so we'll have opportunities to discuss further what this parcel is going to contain
under the Public/Quasi-Public zoning. So I'm not, you know, that concerned about it.
But I'm glad it's been clarified that the resolution is about the senior housing component
of this entire parcel, and I think it would be rather difficult to, I don't want to go there,
about subdividing the parcel into two other ones because I understand it's one parcel right
now. But because we have control of it, the County of Maui, I think at the time that the
office buildings or whatever is going to go there comes up for discussion, we will, we
also will be probably talking about exempting the County from its County fees, and that
seems like a natural kind of way to go if we want to promote this sort of development of
the front portion of the property.
I would like to share a concern that I have, Members and Chair and Department, is that
we have seniors in this area and actually we have, I think, in that near Kahului area, the
surrounding area, these folks who are going to be living in this area do not have
recreational, open space kind of recreational opportunities. They may have opportunities
in doors through the programs that will be conducted through the senior housing, but
where in the property or near the property are the seniors going to be able to like walk?
Walking will be, you know, they have to walk to shopping centers, basically. There is no
park nearby that I can recall unless there's one hidden that I don't know about. But you
know I would hope that part of the design would have included a walking path, you
know, around the whole complex that was a pathway, a green ... sort of a green belt
around it to make available the opportunity for the seniors or for anybody in that area to
be able to get a little bit of exercise without being on macadam or concrete. So that's a
side concern. I realize the site has its challenges ... (CHANGE TAPE) ... the Kahului
Swimming Pool that's available and it is handicapped accessible now. I believe we spent
lots of money making that accessible. So they have that opportunity if they wish to have
aqua-size classes or those kinds of things. So I think that location is good for them. But
that's just a concern that I had regarding the opportunity for the residents in this project
as well as in the surrounding community to be able to walk or get out in a real safe
environment. So thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Tavares.
Pontanilla, go ahead.

Members, any additional questions.

Mr.

VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. In regards to what was just talked about in regards
to a walking path, maybe if we can have Mr. Yoshimori come up front again.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, any objections?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'd like to ask him a question.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Yoshimori, can you visit us again?
COUNCILMEMBER TAV ARES: You should have just sat down there.
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah, that might be good. Mr. Yoshimori, could we ask you to please come
join us on this side with Ms. Lee so you can be part of the hot seat area and just find a
place. Thank you, Ms. Lee. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Yoshimori, in looking at the design of
the senior housing component, is there a possibility of creating a safe walkway on the
perimeter of the property? I know you have lot of shrubbery, lot of trees, and I think that
a walkway can complement that.
MR. YOSHIMORI: Uh, Councilman Pontanilla, we have a 15-foot side yard setback so we have
ample space for meandering and walking that was so desired.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So that can be included then?
MR. YOSHIMORI: We have it included in the cost estimate.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: If the Department can take a look at that and maybe include it
the project, when it does come up for the funding. Can do?
MR. YOSHIMORI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Members, at the call of the Chair, we're going to call for a five-minute recess.
And when we get back from the recess, the Chair is going to ask the Director since we
have a lot of the Department people here if they can also come up and provide comment
on the project itself, and the Members would be welcome to ask specific questions of the
various Departments so they can get on with their business as well. So, Members, at this
particular time, the Chair will call for a five-minute recess. . .. (gavel) ...
RECESS:

10:19 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

10:28 a.m.

CHAIR MATEO: ... (gavel) ... The Human Services Committee will reconvene. At this time,
I will be turning the floor over to Director Lee so she will be able to ask the various
Department representatives to come on down and provide comments on the application.
Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Could the Water Director, the Finance Director, Planning
representative, Fire representative, Deputy Director from Parks, and the Director of
Public Works, please come down to the microphone? And simply give your name and
your comments. Thank you.
MR. TENGAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. George Tengan, Department of Water Supply. Mr.
Chair, we don't have any more comments to add towards this project. We've submitted
our comments to Mr. Munekiyo and also to the Planning or ... yeah, to Mr. Munekiyo's
firm, Munekiyo & Hiraga regarding the water requirements.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Tengan. Members, are there any questions for the Water
Department? Seeing none. Mr. Tengan, thank you very much.
MR. TENGAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Finance Director.
MR. YOUNG: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members. The Finance Department has no
additional comments on this project, but I am available for any questions that you may
have regarding the financing perspective of either of these projects. Thank you, Mr.
Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for the Finance Department? Seeing
none, Mr. Young. Thank you very much.
MR. YOUNG: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you. Planning Department - Kivette Caigoy.
MS. CAIGOY: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Planning Department has no further comments on
the project. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for the Planning Department?
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, I have one.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. I'm reading a letter from Mr. .. from Mike
Munekiyo to Mr. Foley in regards to the development of the project. It says, and Mr.
Munekiyo responded that the development of the project will occur only after an
alternative site is located for the swap meet operation. Will the Department follow up on
this item?
MS. CAIGOY: I'm sorry, I don't have that comment in front of me.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: It's a letter dated January 3rd, 2005.
MS. CAIGOY: And Mr. Munekiyo's response was for which comment?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The development of the project will occur only after an
alternative site is located for the swap meet operation.
MS. CAIGOY: Oh, yes. I believe that response was from the Planning Department's comment
on the Draft Environmental Assessment noting that the swap meet operation currently
occurs on the property and we were requesting information as far as finding an alternative
location for the swap meet how will that work with the development of this project?
And Mr. Munekiyo's response was that the development would occur after a new
location of the swap meet has been identified.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Council member, just two days ago we met with Wil Wong of the Swap Meet along
with Milton Arakawa, Public Works; his Deputy; Clayton Yoshida of Planning; Clyde
Sakamoto; and David Tamanaha of Maui Community College and the Mayor, to discuss
the processing of any permits, any approvals for their relocation which will be at Maui
Community College. And right now, they have resolved or close to resolving some of
the insurance issues that were sort of holding up the process. Now they're at the point
where they need the Administration's assistance in expediting the process on the
improvements that they will be making to the site. So they're very close to addressing all
of their outstanding issues and they very much want to move, at least the leadership does,
to the Maui Community College site because it's a much larger and much more
accessible and has much more parking.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So there is conversation going on then in regards to having this
swap meet moved to MCC.
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MS. LEE: Yes. And as I mentioned before in previous meetings with you, with all of you
actually, we do need about nine months or so to do the working drawings, construction
drawings.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. LEE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO:
Johnson.

Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

Members, any additional questions?

Ms.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Kivette, within the document there were items of
discussion relating to bus shelters or some kind of an area where the people could access.
Do you have any additional information on that because we didn't talk about that during
our questioning period of the consultant, so do you have any other information with
regard to that particular concern that was expressed by Planning?
MS. CAIGOY: I don't have any additional information other than what's provided in the Final
Environmental Assessment. I don't have the document in front of me, but if I recall I
believe the applicant stated that they would look into providing a shelter for the bus area.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I guess my only question was because, Mr. Foley you
know, said to refer to you I just wondered if they had come back to you with any
additional plans as to what the shelters may look like or if they would just be open.
Okay.
MS. CAIGOY: No additional plans.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, any additional questions for Planning?
Planning, thank you for joining us this morning. Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Yes. The next person I'd like to ask to speak is Val Martin of the Fire Department to
be followed by John Buck of Parks.
MR. MARTIN: Good morning, Chair, Members of the Committee.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. MARTIN: The Department currently has no concerns at this point. We will do a thorough
plans review during the permit process. When it comes in at that time we'll address any
25

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County ofMaui

November 16, 2005

issues. We do not anticipate having any problems or concerns that we wouldn't be able
to resolve. Our Department is capable to provide emergency services for this project.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for the Fire Department? Mr. Martin,
perhaps there is that chain link fence that will be dividing both parts of the existing
property - the senior part vs. the office building part. Are there initial concerns regarding
the existence or the erecting of the fence between the two properties?
MR. MARTIN: Mr. Chair, according to Mr. Yoshimori's statements, there shouldn't be a
concern as long as that we do have the ability to access the gates. We do have a what we
call a master key to cut any locks that there may be. So as long as the trucks ... we can
work with them on the width requirements, so that's fine as long as our trucks can get
through.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, Captain Martin.
Earlier this morning there was some discussion on I guess having given some
consideration for two story buildings. What is, in general, the Fire Department's position
on, you know, two stories versus one story as it relates to this project? Can you give a
comment at this time?
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Martin.
MR. MARTIN: Mr. Molina, the Department ... we don't have any concerns with this particular
project if it were to be two stories. It really depends on the units. Of course, two stories
is not too much of an issue with us. Once we go three, four and then we get into
sprinkling of buildings, more requirements, and it actually adds a lot more cost and
expense to the project. But the sprinklers is what would cost the most and is most
beneficial and what we would want to see. We do understand when we do have our
citizens that are older in these facilities, those that are up higher we need to make sure
that they are the ambulatory ... they can get out on their own. There would be a crisis if
we start putting residents on floors that are higher. It would add a substantial amount of
work and manpower for the Fire Department in case of evacuation and emergency. So,
we are for projects that are one, two stories at the most when we do house our kupuna
and elderly. So in this project, this is great, this is fine.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Val, thank you. When I look at the schematic I see a
couple of areas where there's a loading zone and fire lane but particularly around by
Building lA, and then there's a lot of trees between Building IB and lA, how are you
going to access the comer building? I guess it would be where the community center is.
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You know I guess it would be Kaulawahine Street? Would you be getting in from that
way because if you had to drag hose I just was concerned because some of those there's
not much passageway between lA building and then the ones along the side.
MR. MARTIN: Member Johnson, that is a very good question. That's one of the things that we
will be looking at during the plan review process. We did not put in too much effort at
this point because we know changes may still be made. We will make recommendations
and we will make sure that our equipment and personnel can get to areas that we do have
proper spacing for our fire trucks and we will make sure that it is compliant. And again,
we will be taking a detail view of it when the plans come in for our permit review. And
again, I don't feel it's something that we wouldn't be able to overcome. We may have to
move this or move that or just make a little bit of adjustments, but I don't think it's
anything that's detrimental to the project.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. That was my only concern really with regard to the
fire because when I'm looking at it I was figuring wow, how are you going to get into the
corner if there's a fire or if you have to evacuate. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good morning. For the units themselves, would
the Fire Department request for overhead sprinklers within the units? What is the
Department's rule in regards to especially senior housing where a disable might be also
being housed?
MR. MARTIN: Member Pontanilla a very good question. By looking at the preliminary and
seeing what was proposed in my June 3rd letter back to Munekiyo & Hiraga, we did state
that at this time we did not anticipate that the fire sprinkler system would be required for
the project and we still feel that way. It doesn't meet the requirements of the Fire Code.
We do understand that we will have elderly residents in here; however, legally we can't
require the developer or anyone to put it in because the Fire Code goes by the units and
the height of the building. It doesn't specifically state, you know, age or ability on when
fire sprinklers would be required. So just according to the height of the building and the
number of units at this point it's not required. But for me any time somebody is willing
to put in a fire sprinkler system I'm all for it. We're very supportive of it so if anyone, if
they're willing to put it in, you know, that would make us very happy.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: The only concern that I have is in regards to not only the seniors
but especially the disabled, you know, how fast they can get out of the building which is
a major concern. So when you do your review, if you can make such recommendations,
you know, at least I can rest well knowing that, you know, they've been taken care of.
Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you. Mr. Pontanilla brought up the subj ect that
I was going to bring up regarding this senior housing and sprinkling, sprinkler system.
No, that's fine. That's great. I think we are concerned as a group because if you recall in
the last budget we allotted some monies for the senior housing project in Kihei to be
entirely sprinkled not just the two story buildings or whatever. And I think that, you
know, even though the Code doesn't say that it's a must, I think that we as a County
should be looking at a policy that for senior housing that it has fire sprinklers as a
requirement. The Fire Department can't require it because it's not in the Code. All they
can do is recommend. And I think that we have seen enough demonstrations whereby we
know the value of getting a sprinkler system in there and that it saves lives and saves
property. So I would hope that we will be of the mind that if, in the very least, if Ms. Lee
and with the architects help can get a figure for what that would cost to put the sprinkler
systems in that we actually do look at it during our budget time to be able to put that in
because I think it's well worth the investment that we might have to make. And in order
to augment the funds that Ms. Lee will need in order to complete the senior housing
project, we should just automatically include what it would cost to sprinkle the entire
property. And that means that building too - the community center. All of it. And if
we're ... you know I just don't think we have a choice in this. I think it's something that
we have to do as a more or less as an obligation to provide as much as we can for the
safety and security of everyone much less our elders. So I would ask that we keep that in
the back of our minds as this project goes forward through the budget. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Go ahead, Captain.
MR. MARTIN: Councilmember Tavares, I really appreciate your comments and that's very
refreshing for the Fire Department to hear that. And you are correct, legally we cannot
require, if it's not stated in the Code. Just a side thought. Although we are trying to
adopt the 1997 edition of the Uniform Fire Code and we're still actively pursuing and we
will be meeting again soon so, thank you very much, for your support on that. As the
State, the State Fire Council and the Prevention Committees throughout the State have
been meeting for the last year on what code we're going to adopt after that, the 2006
edition of one of the codes that's already been ... it's getting ready to be published,
requires that all residential, new facilities that are built, including single-family homes, be
required to be sprinklered. So that is a big wakeup call to everyone out there, including
contractors, homeowners and in this particular case, it would be required to be
sprinklered. So we are looking at that. We appreciate your support and hopefully this
wouldn't be an issue in a few years.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Any additional questions? Captain Martin, thank you very much.
Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Mr. Buck.
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MR. BUCK: John Buck, Deputy Director of the Parks Department. We have no additional
comments at this time.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members, any questions for the Parks Department? Hearing
none. Mr. Buck, could you comment ... I guess you were here early enough and you
heard Member Tavares' concern regarding walkways for the senior citizens and because
there is no immediate park area around this particular proj ect. Your thoughts on ... it's
not a one or the other, a park development or walkways. Just your input on
considerations for natural or done walkways in lieu of say park developments or your
considerations in providing this kind of recreational activities.
MR. BUCK: Yes, Mr. Chairman. I heard what Councilmember Tavares said earlier, yeah, and
there is a need, there probably is a need for maybe to look at the possibility of some sort
of walkway around the area. We do know that in various communities now for some
reason senior citizens don't like to sleep at night. They like to go walking and trying to
provide them a safe place to walk. There is the Kahului swimming pool right next door
where it is accessible for the handicap and we do have some excellent staff over there that
are providing programs. So, in lieu of it there is no walkways. There is a possibility that
gives them excellent aerobics and exercise, and we are right now working on the heat
problems at the pool. By the time this project comes up, they should be able to have that
opportunity.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Buck. Members, any additional questions? Thank you for
joining us, Mr. Buck. Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Thank you, John. Next we have a representative, Officer Pellazar from the Police
Department.
MR. PELLAZAR: Good morning, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Council.
CHAIR MATEO: Good morning.
MR. PELLAZAR: Sergeant Mitchell Pellazar from the Maui Police Department.
this time,
the only concern that we would have with the project I think it was already addressed by
Councilmember Johnson regarding the traffic on Puunene as far as the egress! ingress.
And I believe from what Mr. Yoshimori was saying they are working with the State as far
as I guess mitigative measures as far as determining if right tum pockets or left turn
pocket is going to be needed at that point. The only other concern that we had would be
the egresslingress point on Kaulawahine Street. We would I guess suggest, and I don't
know if it was mentioned earlier or in the draft that I may have missed that would suggest
having a paved sidewalk on Kaulawahine Street bordering the property, as well as I guess
implementing an ordinance that there will be no parking on street along Kaulawahine
Street in the area of the project. This would be mainly for, I guess, safety of the residents
that might be walking to and from either Christ the King Church or to the Kahului
29

HOUSING AND HUMAN SERVICES COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

November 16, 2005

Shopping Center as well as the residents that are still able to drive giving them a better
sight distance along Kaulawahine as they either enter or exit the property.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Members? Mr. Pontanilla followed by Mr. Molina.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Officer Pellazar, when you mentioned the sidewalk
that would be from Wakea Avenue to Papa Avenue, uh, Wakea to, I'm sorry, Kam
Avenue?
MR. PELLAZAR: Yes, right in that stretch. And mainly not so much on both side of the street
but if anything mainly on the, I guess, the project side of the street.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Excellent.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Good morning,
Sergeant Pellazar and thank you for bringing up the subject pedestrians. I guess where
the project is situated across the street you have a well-known fast food restaurant, and I
know that seniors like to congregate over there, and I can kind of just foresee you're
going to have a few seniors within that project that may want to cross that street a lot to
get their morning coffee and what not. So you'd be recommending maybe I guess with
the crosswalks that are there, how's the striping and signage? Is it sufficient, safe to warn
drivers that you know you may have a few more pedestrians crossing the road than
normal?
MR. PELLAZAR: To tell you the truth, I haven't really I guess really examined the signage
more closely right in that project area. However, if I guess you're referring to the
McDonald's restaurant -COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Right.
MR. PELLAZAR: --across the street, I would hope that the residents would use the crosswalks
versus trying to cross from the proj ect site directly across. But I know I guess in the past
that, you know, they always ... people more tending to want to take the shortest route. I
guess that would be something that the housing project people can, I guess, bring up with
the residents as far as, you know, encouraging them to use the crosswalks more.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You know nowadays they have these crosswalks where I
guess it can be activated by the pedestrian where it starts to light up. Do you think that
would help because of the heavy volume of traffic you have on Puunene Avenue? Is that
something that the Police would ...
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MR. PELLAZAR: I don't have any kind of infonnation as far as if that's any more effective
versus just a regular signage that's available right now. I don't have any kind of
infonnation ifthat's going to be more beneficial or not.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. I bring that up because if I recall there's a crosswalk
like that in Kihei ... some place in Kihei. I don't know if it's still currently in use in
tenns of activating those lights. But Mr. Chair, just for me I just know seniors because of
the location of the project probability of seniors crossing that road may increase. So with
the crosswalk you know just anything that we can do to alert the drivers that you may see
a few more pedestrians crossing the road than nonnal. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Sergeant Pellazar, thank you very much.
MR. PELLAZAR: Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: Our final department person is Director Milton Arakawa.
MR. ARAKAWA: Mr. Chair, I have no further comments, but I would certainly be willing to
answer any questions the Committee may have.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Members, any questions for Public Works. Ms.
Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I don't know, Milton, if you've taken a look at this but
within the letters there was a comment, and I know that you may not have spoken to
them, but it's about an archaeological inventory with regard to the State Historic
Preservation Division. Now, because you'll be issuing grading pennits, will you be
looking at the mitigation plan prior to issuance of any grading pennits?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Johnson, generally no. Our staff doesn't review the
mitigation plan per se, but as part of the building pennit application or any grading pennit
application, that is reviewed by the State Historic Preservation Division so the applicant
would have to work directly with them to see if whatever they are proposing would be
adequate for their purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So there is an additional protection within that pennit
process?
MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good morning, Mr. Arakawa. In
terms of refuse service, I don't know if Director Lee wants to add her input as well, I
presume this will be County refuse service going through this project?
MS. LEE: I don't know, Council member. Right now at our current Housing office site in
Kahului we hire a private refuse collector.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: If I may add. Generally, we provide services to single-family residential
areas.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: And in this particular case, you know, if it's a townhouse type of
development of multi-family and office, we would normally not provide that service. It
would be contracted out by a private company.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. I just brought it up because I was curious
because Central Maui you have the automated refuse service and if within the project the
roadways were sufficient to, you know, accommodate the County refuse trucks. Okay,
thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Members, any additional questions?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I have one.
CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good morning.
MR. ARAKAWA: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: You heard . . . (CHANGE TAPE) . . . issues on regards to
Kaulawahine. By any chance, does Public Works have any projects for that one
particular street to place in sidewalks?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Pontanilla, the comments that we had on this particular
project pertain to putting in half of the frontage improvements along Kaulawahine Street,
along property directly affected by the project itself. The State would have to put in your
normal curbs, gutters and sidewalks along their frontage. But we have no other long-term
projects to do any other improvements along Kaulawahine itself. If that is something
that, you know, the Councilor the County as a whole would like to consider it would
have to be done as part of a CIP Project separately.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Last call, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Milton, I was just going through and even though this is on
the archaeological section I noted in the comments where it shows a fair amount of
groundwater seepage, you know, into their sample trenches. From your perspective, at
least as far as drainage and the proposed drainage structures, if there is ground water
seepage, and these trenches don't look too fairly deep, how are those actually going to
operate?
MR. ARAKAWA: Basically the procedure is that the applicant does a drainage report, which is
reviewed by our Department. My understanding is that they'll installing perforated drain
pipes under the parking lot, and the calculations that they have come up with would ...
must result in a no net increase in runoff as a result of the project itself. Where exactly
they placed those drain pipes I think is subject to review. And obviously, we'd want to
make sure that whatever they propose would work in the sense that there would be no net
increase in runoff. So, that would be resolved, I think, in the final project review details.
But as far as the preliminary drainage report that we've reviewed, it looks fine to us.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Mr. Arakawa, thank you very much. Ms. Lee.
MS. LEE: I believe that covers all of the Departments.
CHAIR MATEO: Okay, thank you very much. Members, any additional comments at this
particular point? No. I guess for-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Your recommendation.
CHAIR MATEO: The Chair would just need to ask the Committee your wish whether or not we
need another meeting to continue the discussion on this particular 201 G application? Ms.
Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I don't feel we need another meeting for
this. We've heard about this project before. We reviewed it during the Change in Zoning
and Community Plan Amendment sessions, and we will be hearing more about it as
budget requests will probably come in for both phases of the project. So, Mr. Chair, I am
ready to receive your recommendation. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, any additional comments?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No, I'll just await your recommendation, Chair.
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CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Pontanilla. Members, the Chair would recommend that
the Housing and Human Services Committee be discharged from consideration of both
resolutions, and that the proposed resolutions approving the Central Maui Senior Housing
Project pursuant to Section 201G-118 Hawaii Revised Statutes, and the proposed
resolution disapproving the Central Maui Senior Housing Project pursuant to Section
201 G Hawaii Revised Statutes both move on to the full Council.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Second.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. It's been moved and seconded. All those in favor signify by
saying aye?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Aye--oh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Discussion.
CHAIR MATEO: I'm sorry. I got all excited. We were just moving along at a pace here. The
Chair did not ask for discussion. Member Johnson, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: My only ... I guess this is a point of curiosity more than
anything because I know we usually send on these resolutions with both but when you
support a project, you know, and let's say it's supported in Committee, what is the hazard
if you send forward both recommendations but the Committee makes a recommendation?
Coming out of Committee that yes the Committee says we approve this, or we don't think
it should be approved, you know, because that's kind of where I see the Committee work
having some validity is like, well, we reviewed it and we think, as the Committee, it
should go forward. I mean, where does this kind of comment come in or is it just not
appropriate for any 201G application?
MATEO: Thank you, Member Johnson. And
please respond.

going to have staff,

Taguchi, to

MR. TAGUCHI: Thank you, Chair Mateo. Basically, should the Committee not be able to
arrive at a recommendation, you can discharge the item back to the full Council where a
decision would be made. In terms of whether or not it jeopardizes a project, one way or
the other, I don't believe it does. The final decision will always be made at the full
Council leveL
CHAIR MATEO: Yeah, I think in addition, Member Johnson, I think one of our biggest
problems is that this very important Committee is made up only of five members. And
oftentimes projects like this is really deserving going to the full body. And I appreciate
the question because you're right, you know, the hours we've spent dealing with it you
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know when we send both it's like what did we do throughout our own committee
meeting. So I appreciate it. I appreciate your questions.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: The only reason is because we are a five-member committee
which constitutes a majority of the Council so many times, you know, there's a lot of
anxiety produced at, you know, this level. So if you've got five members that agree here
that, yes, it should receive approval, you know, I say just give it. Don't, you know,
weasel around and say, oh, we don't know because I just think take a stand, go for it, and
if there's an amendment that I could propose, you know, I don't know if that's
appropriate because of the measure that's on the floor. But I mean, I would respectfully
ask for the Committee at this point just take a stand.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. The Chair would be more than willing, you know, that was just
the Chair's recommendation based on processes. So the Chair would be more than
willing to entertain, you know, should the wish of the Committee be exactly as Member
Johnson is recommending. And at this particular point, we do not have five members
present with us. We have four members with us.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, right. Oh, I see.
CHAIR MATEO:
mommg.

Mr. Hokama, who is the fifth Committee Member,

IS

not with us this

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Sorry about that. I was counting Mr. Molina instead of Mr.
Hokama. Excuse me, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you. Member Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Mateo, thank you. And I appreciate the
comments from Ms. Johnson about this. But this has been our policy, as a body, to send
both resolutions because if for some reason something comes up and we've approved this
and then at full Council it's disapproved, in effect, the project is going to be approved
because by the time it goes back to Committee it will pass the deadline. So I believe that
it's a safeguard for the just in case something happens, and also it becomes encumbent
upon us Committee Members to, you know, speak up early when the topic comes up for
discussion in the full Council so that the other Members are aware that we, whoever were
present at the meeting, you know, really supported the project and then you know if all of
us are supporting it then I think Members who might be maybe inclined to say, okay, the
Committee reviewed it, you know, we can certainly do this and then they'll do their own
review also. So I don't see a, you know, aspersions cast upon the Committee because we
kind of like sent both because we're not sure what we're going to do. I believe that, you
know, I certainly support this project. I think we need a senior housing project in
Kahului more in the area, more in all of our communities actually, and I think Ms. Lee
can attest to that, that fact that we need more of this in each of our communities. So I
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think we can ... I'll speak up at the Council meeting and rally around if we so desire to
do so. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Member Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair and, you know, I apologize because I
was thinking we did have five members here. But I, too, am very supportive of the
project and even of the controversial, if you want to call it that, or let's say the
component that is not part of the application according to Corporation Counsel which
would be the housing offices because, you know, time is of the essence and if we can get
any kind of Federal funding to help us construct additional kinds of facilities to relieve
some of the congestion and actually be in areas where we're serving many members of
the public, I'm supportive of both components. But anyway, I will be supporting this at
the Council level and I'll certainly be supporting this measure at least with what's going
forward today. Thank you.
CHAIR MATEO: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, we've got a motion on the floor. All
those in favor say aye? Oppose.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

VOTE:

AYES:
NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC.:

Councilmember Johnson, Pontanilla, Tavares and Chair
Mateo.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

DISCHARGE the Committee from further consideration of the resolutions
by Committee Report

CHAIR MATEO: Thank you very much. Members, are there any announcements? The Chair
would just like to remind the Committee Members of our Land Use meeting this
afternoon. And the Chair would also like to wish my staff, Tina Thompson, a Happy
Birthday. To all of you Members, thank you for the very productive session we had this
morning. The Housing and Human Services Committee meeting for November 16,2005,
is adjourned.
ADJOURNED:

11:08 a.m.
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